SUBJECT CENTRE FOR LANGUAGES, LINGUISTICS AND AREA STUDIES

Meeting of the Advisory Board

19 May 2005

Present

	Name
	Institution
	Constituency/role

	David Bickerton (DB)
	
	Chair of Subject Centre Specialist Group for Languages

	Anny Brooksbank Jones
	University of Sheffield
	Hispanic Languages

	John Canning (JC)
	Subject Centre
	Academic Coordinator for Area Studies

	Bernadette Challinor
	Leicestershire County Council
	Association for Language Learning

	Billy Clark
	Middlesex University
	Linguistics

	Alison Dickens (AD)
	Subject Centre
	Senior Academic Coordinator (Learning and Teaching)

	Dick Ellis
	University of Birmingham
	Chair of Specialist Group for Area Studies

	Chris Flood
	University of Surrey
	Area Studies

	Angela Gallagher Brett
	Subject Centre
	Academic Coordinator for Languages and Related Studies

	Cecilia Garrido
	Open University 
	UCML Secretary

	Liz Hudswell (EJH)
	Subject Centre 
	Centre Manager

	Michael Hughes
	University of Kent
	English for Academic Purposes

	Michael Kelly (MHK)
	Subject Centre
	Director of the Subject Centre

	Marina Mozzon-McPherson
	University of Hull
	Italian Studies

	David Newton
	CILT
	HE Development officer

	Ian Scott
	University of Manchester
	Cultural and Literary studies not associated with languages

	Penny Sewell
	Birkbeck College
	French

	Richard Towell (RT)
	University of Salford
	Chair of Subject Centre Advisory Board

	Catherine Walter
	Institute of Education
	Applied Linguistics

	Jocelyn Wyburd (JW)
	University of Manchester
	Languages for Specialists


1. Apologies for absence

These were received from the following board members

	Name
	Institution
	Constituency/role

	Neil Bermel
	University of Sheffield
	Slavonic Languages

	Keith Brown
	
	Chair of Linguistics Specialist Group

	Nick Byrne
	LSE
	Languages for non specialists

	Anne Davidson Lund (ADL)
	CILT
	Assistant Director

	Barry Jackson (BJ)
	Middlesex University 
	SEDA

	Jonathan Rayner
	University of Sheffield
	Area Studies not associated with languages

	Rhys Williams
	University of Swansea
	German

	Roger Woods
	University of Nottingham
	Chair of UCML

	Vicky Wright
	Subject Centre
	Senior Academic Coordinator (Strategy) 


2. Minutes of the last meeting and matters arising

The minutes were approved as being a true record of proceedings.

Pedagogical research

This was to be discussed later in the meeting

Employability

JC requested the names of alumni known to board members who could be approached to form part of this HEFCE funded project looking at the longer term benefits of studying an arts and humanities course

Advisory board membership

There had been some discussion at the February meeting as to whether board membership should be widened to include new constituencies.  It was felt, however that the Subject Centre should see what other Centres are doing before adding to the membership.

External examiners

AGB reported that the Subject Centre was planning to hold a focus group at the end of June. 
  There was some discussion about the difficulty of recruiting external examiners.  MHK noted that there was some discussion nationally questioning the need for External examiners since no other country operated this system.  He noted that some examiners were stepping down from their posts as they felt unable to commit to attending training days.  DB commented that the more centralised system employed in France would not be an attractive alternative to the current UK system.  

MHK suggested that those who wished to engage more with the issues of training external examiners should talk to their pro/deputy Vice Chancellor for Learning and Teaching.  

3. Evaluation of the Subject Centre

RT noted that at this meeting in the year, the Advisory Board is usually considering the evaluation report.  EJH reported that as the Subject Centre evaluator, Alison Piper, had been seriously ill for the past few months, a full report would not be ready till the Autumn though an outline of the focus of the report was included in the papers for the meeting. This full report would be sent to members of the board.  

She stated that the focus of the report was the projects funded by the Subject Centre or carried out by the Subject Centre on receipt of external funding.  It was agreed that the projects had given rise to new knowledge and expertise.  

There was some discussion about the fact that it has been difficult to obtain the deliverables from some projects, especially those in the LWULT projects.  It was agreed that a balance had to be struck so that there was a sufficient level of reporting required from projects to confer status on the project but not too much bureaucracy.

It was suggested that some kind of student evaluation from the projects would be helpful.  

4. Subject Centre forward look

MHK introduced the discussion by pointing out that, now we are incorporated into the HE Academy, it is timely to consider if our remit might be modified in some way.  Subject Centre funding is assured till 2009.  Any uplift in funding is likely to be a contribution to overheads.  Our core constituency is the UK HE academic community working in our subject areas but there are lots of new directions we could go in such as engaging more closely with students, more cross-sector collaboration, working more with policy makers, pursuing a more intensive international strategy.  Each of these would imply a shift in our ‘centre of gravity’ if we invested a lot of resource in them.  He invited comment from board members particularly in the areas of international strategies, engagement with policy makers and working with other stakeholders such as students and school teachers.  

Promotion of language learning

The Subject Centre is doing a lot of work in this area.  DN commented that it was important that there was regular dialogue with CILT to ensure that work is not being duplicated between the Subject Centre and CILT.  

IS suggested that the materials developed for promoting languages could be replicated in Anglophone Area Studies to ensure that Area Studies issues are fully addressed by the Subject Centre.  

It was also agreed that, for the survival of our subject areas, engagement with other educational sectors was crucial.  

It was also suggested that, the Subject Centre should not get too heavily involved in marketing our subjects directly to students but support colleagues in HE in their work in this area.  

Engagement with policy makers

RT noted that it was important for the Subject Centre to engage with policy makers and that this wasn’t particularly controversial.  MHK added that it was important to continue to have dialogue with HEFCE in the wake of the review of strategic subjects.  

Providing resources for students

Engaging with the student experience by providing resources for students was considered a more difficult area as it could absorb a high level of resource.  EJH suggested that certain things could be done fairly easily such as having a page on our website pointing to the resources of particular interest and use to students.  

Given that Subject Centres are being asked to evaluate the impact of their work on the student experience, JW suggested that event feedback forms should try to elicit the views of participants on the perceived impact on the student experience of what they have learned at the event.  It would also be useful to know if materials were used by staff with small or large groups of students.

MHK pointed out that the Subject Centre had had considerable engagement with students as part of the 700 Reasons project

It was agreed that, although the strategy of the Higher Education Academy was to enhance the student learning experience, this did not need to be interpreted as working directly with students.  

RT concluded the discussion by suggesting that the Subject Centre cannot invest too much resource in providing materials directly for students but should focus its energies on equipping staff.  

International strategy

MHK reported that the Academy is examining whether it needs to look more closely at internationalisation as this is becoming an increasingly important issue for HEIs.  MH reported that some institutions are appointing PVCs with particular responsibility for the international agenda.  It was suggested that internationalisation offered both opportunities and threats to our subject areas. 

EJH reported that the Subject Centre proposed to work on discussing further the findings and recommendations of Hilary Footitt’s DfES research project.  MMP suggested that case studies showing how languages can be incorporated into ‘international’ degree programmes would be helpful.

Regional agenda

It was suggested that the Subject Centre should not invest too much energy into this until there was a clearer strategy from HEFCE and/or the HE Academy.  

Themed activities

ABJ noted that there could be some advantage in concentrating expertise into one area and others noted that it may help to raise the visibility of Subject Centre activity.  However, MMP noted that those communities with no interest in the chosen theme may become alienated.   MHK commented that this Subject Centre may not have given sufficient emphasis to e learning in recent years.  It was suggested that the SC should, as part of their planning process, consider how this might be addressed.  

5. Subject Centre report

A report on activity since the last meeting was included in the papers for the meeting.  The following areas were discussed.

The Subject Centre in Wales and Northern Ireland

MHK reported that there had been a very successful meeting to launch the partnership between the Subject Centre and CILT Cymru.  It was taking longer to launch a partnership for the benefit of colleagues in Northern Ireland and also more difficult to find interlocutors at policy level.  

National Languages Strategy

MHK noted that it was a positive sign that the government was interested in languages.  HEFCE had identified Chinese, Japanese and Arabic as strategic subjects as well as some area studies.  Gareth Roberts report on strategic subjects was due to be published in June.  

RT noted that, even if subjects were identified as strategic, VCs would not be favourably disposed to them if they were expensive.  Financial support is needed.  

Statistical data

CW reported that the Linguistics Strategy Group had purchased data from HESA on numbers studying Linguistics. The data when analysed did not reflect what Group members knew about numbers studying linguistics in HE. She expressed concern that misleading data could be used to make bad decisions. 

MHK stated that the problem of getting accurate data is an intractable one as institutions report student numbers in different ways.  It was agreed that any data is better than none and it can usually be used to identify trends even if it does not provide an accurate picture of the status quo.  

Employability

MMP noted that there had been a focus group at the regional launch of the CILT Languages Work materials.  It had been suggested that there was a need to promote IWLPs across institutions as benefiting the employability prospects of graduates from all disciplines.  

6. Update on key themes

Pedagogical research

RT explained that he had decided not to write to HEFCE about the status of pedagogical research as he suspected he would receive the placatory response that pedagogical research would be considered, along with all other research, which is technically correct.  Instead he wrote an article which was distributed at the meeting and would be published in LLAS Digest in July.  There was some discussion as to how the status of pedagogical research could be raised.  At present, it was difficult to persuade research managers in HEIs to include pedagogical research as there is a widespread lack of confidence in its quality.  It was suggested that it could be financed using different funding streams for example HEFCE’s TQEF fund.  ABJ and CG pointed out that this might suggest that pedagogical research is second rate.  RT stated that there is a need to develop a critical mass of researchers who would gain recognition for pedagogical research and thereby raise its status.  

Centres for excellence

EJH reported that the Subject Centre was beginning to work with the CETLs in SOAS and Ulster.  It was also hoping to convene a meeting of all CETLS with some interest in languages probably on the same day as the Subject Centre Advisory Board.

Linguistics Strategy Group

AD reported that the Philological Society is working with other linguistics subject associations to look at the state of Linguistics and was considering forming a coordinating council similar to the United Kingdom Council of Area Studies Associations (UKCASA)

7. Any other business

Although Keith Brown was not present at the meeting, Richard Towell wished to record his thanks for the work he had done for the Subject Centre.  He commended Keith’s success in bringing together a rather disparate linguistics community.  

8. Date of the next meeting

Since the meeting this has been fixed for 27 January 2006 at the Royal Society of Medicine in London.  

� This meeting was subsequently cancelled owing to lack of interest.  
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